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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of June 12, 2008

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Commission Chairperson Maturo called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hunter, Lentz, Maturo, Parker, and Munir


Staff Present:
Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Hunter moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Munir and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR

1.
Approval of Draft Minutes of May 22, 2008 Regular Meeting


Commissioner Munir moved to approve the May 22 minutes as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairperson Maturo acknowledged receipt of miscellaneous written communications unrelated to any items on the agenda.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
1 San Bruno/275 San Francisco Avenue; Report on Mitigation Measures per Design Permit DP-3-02 & Use Permit UP-15-02 Condition of Approval YY


Senior Planner Tune said the California Environmental Quality Act requires a report on the relative success of the mitigation measures required for the mixed-use project at the corner of San Bruno and San Francisco Avenues prior to final inspection.  He noted that six mitigation measures were adopted for this project to deal with groundwater protection and cleanup of contamination from leaking underground fuel tanks, dust control, protection of archaeological remains found during grading, special double-pane windows for the corner unit and mechanical ventilation for the remaining units, and a bicycle rack on the ground floor.  Senior Planner Tune stated that no action was required of the Planning Commission.


Chairperson Maturo thanked staff for the report.

NEW BUSINESS


1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  240 Tulare Street; Use Permit UP-2-08 and Variance V-2-08; Use Permit to accept 3-car garage and 1 driveway parking space in lieu of 4-car garage for proposed duplex, and variance to exceed 0.72 floor area ratio, with 72 cubic yards of graded material to be removed; Neil Sofia, applicant; Patricia M. Peavey, owner; APN 007-362-020


Senior Planner Tune indicated that this applicant proposes to replace the existing single-family house in the R-3 District with a new duplex.  He said a use permit is requested to modify the parking requirement to allow a three-car garage and one uncovered driveway space instead of a four-car garage, and a variance is requested to allow the proposed building to exceed the 0.72 floor area ratio (FAR) limit by just over 1,000 square feet.  Because more than 50 cubic yards of material are proposed to be removed, he noted, Planning Commission review of the grading permit is also required.


Senior Planner Tune reviewed the findings required to approve the use permit.  He stated that the Commission has often accepted uncovered off-street parking in lieu of covered parking.  In this case, he said, staff recommends that the Commission accept the one uncovered space, if the garage door for the lower unit is recessed 2 feet to accommodate a standard-size parking space on-site in the driveway in front of the garage.  The two spaces for the lower unit would then be independently accessible from the two garage spaces for the upper unit.


Senior Planner Tune explained the findings required for a variance.  He noted that the applicant contends that the site’s steep slope drives the design of the building so that it steps down the hillside from the garage at street level.  Without the variance, an alternative might be to eliminate the lower unit entirely, leaving an unsightly void beneath the building.  Instead, Senior Planner Tune said, the applicant proposes a well-articulated duplex similar in size to that next door at 236-238 Tulare Street.


Senior Planner Tune clarified that the building at 236-238 Tulare Street actually has one fewer bedroom and, excluding the garage, is smaller than the proposed building, even though it sits on a larger lot.  He observed that the proposed duplex could be revised to comply with the City’s 0.72 floor area ratio, for example, by deleting square footage at the front and rear of both units, eliminating a bedroom in each.  He noted that if the Commission decides to grant the variance, it should be subject to conditions requiring an additional parking space be provided as a parking bay parallel to the street, and the that rear of the building continue to be articulated with two gables to help break up its mass, while being revised to comply with the 30-foot height limit.


In conclusion, Senior Planner Tune recommended that the Planning Commission conditionally approve the use permit, deny the variance, and recommend that the City Engineer issue a grading permit for the project.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the Planning Commission had granted any previous variances based on steep slope.  Senior Planner Tune stated that the City frequently receives requests to exceed the height limit for steeper sites.  He said he recalled one instance when the Planning Commission granted an exception to the floor area ratio limit for a very small lot with a proposed house the same scale as the houses on either side.


Chairperson Maturo opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant first.


Neil Sofia, applicant and architect, noted that this project meets nearly all of the City’s requirements except for the floor area ratio.  He expressed his opinion that FARs were not necessarily appropriate for multi-family residential districts.  He said he had no problem complying with the height limitation by modifying one left gable at the rear that was 9 inches above the limit.


Mr. Sofia stated that the owner had considered reducing the square footage of the building by eliminating bedrooms and bathrooms on the lower floor toward the hill.  He noted that this part of the building is not visible from the street, so reducing the space would not significantly change the apparent mass of the building.


Mr. Sofia said he had spent considerable time looking at the architecture in the neighborhood and adopted certain attractive features of neighboring houses.  He noted the building follows the grade line, and reducing its mass would be very difficult.  He added that the goal of the design was to present good architecture and give the building an appropriate scale.


Mr. Sofia advised that even though only three covered parking spaces are proposed for the garage, the lot will accommodate a total of six parking spaces, a significant improvement, considering the existing property has no off-street parking.


Mr. Sofia informed the Planning Commission that the building will be designed to result in a zero net energy usage.  He said the solar collectors will provide enough electricity for power and light, and the building will be heated with solar power.  He noted the building materials and finishes were selected for their durability and low maintenance.


Mr. Sofia emphasized that this project is proposed by a local family, not a large developer.  He said the existing house is no longer adequate for a growing family with children and grandchildren.  He noted that the proposed duplex will be owner-occupied and become part of the Peavey family legacy.


Commissioner Lentz asked about Mr. Sofia’s experience with FARs.  Mr. Sofia explained that FARs were originally established for office buildings, and were not applied to residential developments until recent years.  He remarked that if this application had been submitted three years ago, before Brisbane adopted its FAR limitations, it would have been approved without any problem.  He said the proposed design will meet all other aspects of the City’s planning code, including height, footprint, and setbacks, and the building fits in well with the neighborhood.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the possibility of reducing the FAR.  Mr. Sofia responded that reducing the FAR would result in a building without much more square footage than the existing two-story house.  He noted the purpose of the project is to provide more space for the family to grow.  


Commissioner Hunter asked about the applicant’s efforts to solve the covered parking issue.  Mr. Sofia said that because of the size of the lot, three cars plus an entryway takes up the entire width of the lot with the required setbacks.  He noted less desirable alternatives would be some form of tandem parking or moving the entryway to the side or underneath the garage.  He pointed out that the owner wants to retain some landscaping in front of the entry deck rather than have the entire area paved.


Commissioner Hunter observed that the existing house has three bedrooms and two baths, while the proposed duplex has a total of six bedrooms and six baths, a significant increase in habitable space.  He noted that the proposed building will be one of the largest in Brisbane.  He expressed his opinion that multi-family dwellings should meet more stringent standards in terms of FAR and parking.  


Commissioner Munir commented that the existing house has about 1,600 square feet, and the proposed duplex will have nearly 5,000 square feet.  He encouraged the applicant to consider reducing the space by manipulating the size of the rooms or eliminating some bathrooms.  Mr. Sofia stated that the building size can be reduced, but the owners do not want to sacrifice the space they need.  He clarified that the owner’s unit in the duplex will be about 2,200 square feet, a modest increase over the existing space, and the extra unit will be for the Peaveys’ children and grandchildren.  


Commissioner Munir urged the applicant to try to meet the City’s FAR requirement.  Mr. Sofia said complying with the FAR would require reducing the total living space to about 3,800 square feet.


Mr. Sofia emphasized that he and the owner had spent considerable time developing the proposed design and believe it will be the best alternative for the family.


Commissioner Munir asked about the extent of grading.  Mr. Sofia noted that the 72 cubic yards of graded material to be removed was only a preliminary estimate.  He said the actual amount can be reduced by raising the level of the back yard, like the adjacent property.


Dennis Busse said the sewage system was his primary concern with respect to this project.  He reported that his house on San Bruno Avenue has been flooded four times by raw sewage from the private line that serves the existing house to be replaced with the proposed duplex.  He asked what will happen to the old private sewer line once the new building is hooked up to the City sewer line along Tulare Street.  


Mr. Busse observed that the FAR variance requested by this applicant would be a 21 percent exception to the rule, more than a fifth of the total square footage, and that amount seems excessive.  He stated that his house is also within the R-3 District, with a new triplex on one side and a recently approved four-unit building to be constructed on the other side.  He cautioned that all of the lots in the R-3 District will probably eventually have large multi-family buildings.  He expressed concern about allowing this variance and establishing a precedent that would pave the way for other exceptions.


Mr. Busse observed that the applicant’s proposed parking configuration will likely be no problem as long as both units are occupied by family members, but that situation could change if the property changes hands in the future.


Mr. Busse acknowledged that the proposed design was attractive, and he said he respected the rights of property owners to build on their land.  However, he urged the City to consider the implications of allowing exceptions to the normal requirements.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Munir, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Munir noted that based on the discussion with the architect, it is clear the house can be redesigned to fit within the City’s requirements, and there seems to be no good reason justifying such a large building.  He said reducing the size will also reduce the amount of grading necessary.  He expressed concern that granting a variance in this case would set an unwise precedent that could encourage other property owners to make similar requests.  Commissioner Munir concluded that he would not be comfortable granting the variance.


Commissioner Lentz agreed with Commissioner Munir that the applicant’s reasons were insufficient to warrant a variance, and that the alternatives recommended by staff, calling for elimination of bedrooms and bathrooms, would still provide a large units.  He said he was inclined to deny the variance.


Commissioner Lentz indicated that he considered the applicant’s proposed parking arrangement acceptable and had no problem with the use permit.


Commissioner Hunter noted that the building appears to be well articulated and most of the structure would not be visible from the street.  He said having two housing units on the site provides greater housing opportunities.  However, he acknowledged that the building would still have impacts on the properties on the neighboring street below.  Commissioner Hunter said he understood the architect’s point that eliminating space from the under-story of the building would not really solve the City’s problem with the mass or appearance.  


Commissioner Hunter stated that his major issue was parking.  He expressed his opinion that a duplex should meet a higher parking standard than a single-family dwelling, for a number of reasons.  He said tenants in a duplex can become territorial about their parking, and having two families will likely generate a need for more guest parking than a single family, resulting in greater impacts to the neighborhood in terms of street parking spaces.  Commissioner Hunter observed that the applicant’s description of three generations occupying the duplex suggests there will be people of different ages, some of whom will become drivers over the course of the next several years, again increasing the demand for parking.


Commissioner Hunter encouraged the architect and owner to try to find ways of providing the covered parking normally required by the City.  He noted that the City’s parking requirements are based on the number of bedrooms.  He added that he was inclined to grant the fewest exceptions possible, and limit exceptions to those with the least impact.  


Commissioner Lentz asked about allowing the applicant to exceed the FAR.  Commissioner Hunter said he would rather see what the applicant could come up to solve the parking first, since parking was the major obstacle, in his view.  He agreed with other Commissioners that the building size should be reduced, if possible, but stated that reducing the mass tucked into the hillside underneath the building would not achieve much benefit.


Commissioner Parker said she was also concerned about parking, and noted the City can expect to receive more applications to replace single-family residences with multi-family buildings.  She noted that parking in Brisbane is already a problem that will be exacerbated by expanding the size and number of bedrooms of residences.  She indicated that she would like to see the size of the project closer to the City’s FAR.


Commissioner Parker commented that the architectural design is beautiful, and she commended the architect.  She urged the applicant and owner to work together to revise the design to better satisfy everyone.


Chairperson Maturo said she had concerns about parking until she looked at some of the other properties in the neighborhood.  She pointed out that the applicant is proposing a total of six spaces, compared to the four required by the City.


Chairperson Maturo noted that the Commission could grant a variance based on special circumstances that deny the owner reasonable and customary use of the property, but the owner’s desire to have a larger home does not warrant such special consideration.  She recommended denying the variance for that reason.


Commissioner Lentz observed that most Commissioners indicated that the issue of exceeding the City’s FAR seems to be the primary concern, and Commissioner Hunter cited parking as a major concern.  He urged the applicant to redesign the project to modify the parking and reduce the square footage to stay within the FAR.


Commissioner Hunter pointed out that this project exceeds the FAR limit by a substantial percentage, and the size creates other problems as well.  He noted that the larger a house, the smaller the setbacks on all sides, making the community more vulnerable in emergencies.  He expressed support for adhering to the FAR, and he urged the applicant to make greater efforts to meet the parking requirements as well.


Commissioner Munir moved to deny the use permit and variance.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.


Mr. Sofia noted that if the Peaveys are unable to get the house they want, they may decide to rent the existing house and build on another site.  He pointed out that as many as six adults could live on the property as it is, with zero parking spaces.  He emphasized the benefit of having six parking places, as proposed.


Mr. Sofia said many of the neighboring houses are built up to the five-foot setback, and the proposed structure is consistent with that pattern.  He stated that the owners are simply requesting a building of similar size and scope to the surrounding buildings.


Commissioner Hunter said he sympathized with the situation of the architect and the owner.  He encouraged the parties to view this denial as an opportunity to arrive at a better project in the long run.


Chairperson Maturo informed the applicant of the City’s appeal process and applicable deadlines.


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  110 Solano Street; Variance V-3-08, Request to revise Conditions of Approval of Variance V-2-83 to allow front and rear windows for proposed office in the attic of existing accessory structure; Matthew A. Phillips, applicant; Angela S. Phillips, owner; APN 007-261-060


Senior Planner Tune said the owner of 110 Solano Street was issued a building permit in 1979 for a 19-foot-wide garage; in 1981, a building permit was issued for an addition to the garage for storage or recreation.  When the project was not built in conformance with the approved plans, a property survey was required, which found that the garage and its addition had only a 1.5-foot south side setback instead of the required 3 feet.  Senior Planner Tune noted that the 1983 variance was granted to allow the addition to be completed with the substandard setback, subject to conditions of approval, including removal of the windows at the front and rear of the garage’s attic.


Senior Planner Tune stated that the new property owner now proposes to use the third-level attic as an office, without any increase in existing floor area or changes to the two-car garage on the first level or the recreation room and bathroom on the second level, other than residing the entire building to improve its appearance.  He said windows were proposed to the front and rear of the attic, requiring deletion of the original variance condition.


Senior Planner Tune advised that the City’s files show the 1983 variance conditions were imposed to reduce fire hazards and prevent use of the structure as an illegal secondary dwelling.  A covenant prohibiting use of the garage structure as a secondary dwelling unit was recorded, and the south wall was retrofitted to be one-hour fire-rated with no openings.  Senior Planner Tune said the building code does not prohibit openings at the front and rear of the building, so removal of the windows was not required to reduce fire hazards; instead, the Fire Department now recommends that this condition be replaced with one specifying that fire sprinklers be provided if and as required by the Brisbane Municipal Code.  He stated that staff recommends that the Commission approve the variance, deleting Condition of Approval 2 of the Variance V-2-83, as proposed.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the applicant would have to install fire sprinklers if the application is approved.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the applicant will have to comply with the applicable provisions of the Brisbane Municipal Code; he noted that the Fire Department will have to review the construction plans submitted for a building permit to make that determination.


Commissioner Hunter observed that the limited setback might warrant requiring fire sprinklers as a condition of approval.  Commissioner Munir expressed support for this suggestion.  Commissioner Lentz proposed leaving the determination up to the Fire Department.


Commissioner Hunter asked about the width of the side setback on the adjoining property.  Senior Planner Tune said he did not have the exact measurements; he estimated the setback was about 3 feet.


Chairman Maturo opened the public hearing and welcomed comments from the applicant.


Matt Phillips, applicant and owner, requested approval to install windows in the top story of the accessory structure to house an office.  He said he and his wife currently live in the two-bedroom, one-bath house behind the accessory structure, and the bedroom now being used as an office will be needed for a new baby.  


Angela Phillips, owner, added that the windows help with ventilation, a helpful feature in an office with computers.


Commissioner Lentz asked what kind of siding will be used.  Mr. Phillips replied that the siding materials had not yet been selected.  He expressed interest in pleasing his neighbors and improving property values.  Commissioner Lentz emphasized the importance of safety as a consideration as well.


Commissioner Munir asked if the attic space would meet City requirements without installing windows.  Senior Planner Tune advised that there are other ways of providing required ventilation.  Commissioner Munir noted that light is as important as ventilation.  Senior Planner Tune said storage uses do not require light, but offices may be considered habitable spaces that should have certain features.


Commissioner Hunter asked if the garage location posed any egress issues.  Senior Planner Tune stated that there are different standards for bedrooms as compared to other types habitable space.  He noted that the exiting requirements in the building code depend upon the number of stories and square footage.  He added that all building code compliance issues will be resolved as part of the building permit process for the project.


Michele Salmon said the lower part of her property abuts 110 Solano Street.  She clarified that her grandmother built the house currently occupied by Mr. and Mrs. Phillips.  She said the house is set high on the parcel, which has an unusual L-shape.  She noted this parcel used to be part of a larger property that was divided to create a parcel on Sierra Point Road on which Ms. Salmon’s grandmother built a 4-unit building.


Ms. Salmon said one of the reasons the 1983 variance had such harsh conditions of approval was because the lower structure was built after a stop-work order had been issued on the foundation.  She noted the owner was allowed to keep the 1.5-foot side setback instead of being forced to tear it down, on the condition a one-hour firewall would be installed to protect the building next door.  Ms. Salmon asked if the proposed sprinkler system might be in lieu of the existing one-hour firewall.


Ms. Salmon stated that she walked the property shortly before it was sold to the current owners, and recalled no bathroom in the storage building at that time.  She said she liked the idea of installing windows, using the space for an office, and making it more attractive, but expressed concern about a bathroom added to the house that was illegally built over a shared sewer line.  Ms. Salmon described the sewer line serving her property, the subject property, and several nearby parcels.  She recommended determining the exact location of the sewer line.


Dennis Busse recalled when this lot had no sidewalk, just the barn-like accessory structure.  He said anything that improves this eyesore will be an asset to Brisbane.  He urged the Commission to try to assist this nice young couple in making the improvements they propose.


There being no other  members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter moved, seconded by Commissioner Munir, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Chairperson Maturo asked staff to respond to the concerns about sewer lines.  Senior Planner Tune explained that the City has no jurisdiction over private sewer lines, and the City has no authority to spend public funds to improve them.  He noted that disputes about easements would be resolved through private litigation.  Senior Planner Tune said the Planning Commission may impose conditions, as long as they are supported by a clear nexus to the project and justified by findings.  


Commissioner Hunter expressed interest in finding out more about the City’s options for dealing with problems involving private sewer lines.  He suggested inviting City Engineer Breault to attend a future meeting to discuss this.


Mr. Busse said that in his case, several property owners pitched in to pay for a robot camera to inspect the pipe and identify deficiencies.  He recommended that the property owners near this project consider doing the same to determine which specific parcels are served by a particular private sewer line.


Commissioner Hunter thanked the neighbors for bringing their sewer concerns to the attention of the Planning Commission.  He observed that the issue is unlikely to be resolved at this meeting, and he proposed that the Commission find out more about what options are available.


Commissioner Hunter clarified that this application does not entail adding a bathroom or increasing the building footprint; instead, it involves using space in a different way.  He noted an existing bathroom is shown on the plans, and occupancy will not increase by allowing windows to be added.  He said he was willing to approve the variance.


Commissioner Parker said she was delighted to see the improvements.


Commissioner Lentz agreed, and expressed support for what the applicant was proposing.


Commissioner Hunter encouraged the applicant to find out more about the sewer line and the properties it serves.


Commissioner Munir moved to conditionally approve the variance as recommended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Parker and unanimously approved.


Chairperson Maturo expressed her appreciation to the members of the public who spoke.  She asked staff to come back with additional information.


Terry O’Connell recommended that the applicants check with their title insurance company to find out about easements and sewer line routes.


Ms. Salmon stated that she brought up this issue with both real estate agents when the property was on the market.


3.
PUBLIC HEARING:  88 North Hill Drive; Fence Exception FD-1-08; Fence Exception to allow 7 ft. tall fence within required setbacks for existing nonconforming outdoor storage use; Kieran Woods, K.J. Woods Construction Co., Inc., owner and applicant; APN 005-231-150


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant is requesting a fence exception for a 7-foot tall fence, which exceeds the City’s 6-foot height limit with 10-foot side and rear setbacks.  He noted that the fence consists of 6 feet of chain link with reddish brown slats, topped by one foot of barbed wire angled into the property.  


Senior Planner Tune reviewed the findings required to grant a fence exception.  He said that staff believes this site is unusual in that its use was constrained by rail and utility easements that limited construction; because less than a quarter of the site can be secured within a building, it would appear reasonable to allow the proposed fence to secure the rest of the site.  Senior Planner Tune noted use of 4,000 square feet of the site as a contractor’s storage yard began in 1987, under the old M-1 District zoning that allowed outdoor storage of trucks and equipment when properly screened.  He advised that this use became nonconforming in 1996 when the TC-1 District regulations were adopted prohibiting outside storage of materials.


Senior Planner Tune said that as a nonconforming use, the contractor’s storage yard may continue, but it may not be enlarged, expanded, or intensified.  He observed that the screening provided by the fence helps makes the nonconforming use of the site more compatible with the surroundings; he noted that the TC-1 District regulations allow operations as early as 5:00 a.m.


Senior Planner Tune indicated that with abandonment of the railroad tracks, the main line along the northeast side of the site has been replaced with a public trail, which poses both security concerns for the applicant and maintenance concerns for the Public Works Department that can be addressed by the taller fence height.


Senior Planner Tune said that staff determined that the proposed fence is set back far enough so it will not create a safety hazard for pedestrians or vehicular traffic.  He noted that the fence, including the slats and barbed wire, matches the existing fence enclosing the rear of the adjoining City pump station, and similar fences have been approved elsewhere in Crocker Park.  In addition, the reddish brown slats compliment the dark green plank siding of the building at the site.


Senior Planner Tune stated that although the new fence runs closer to the trail than the old fence, it does not dominate the site or overwhelm adjacent properties.  He said one way to soften the appearance of the fence would be plant trees and shrubs at the street corner.  He recommended conditional approval of the fence exception, and he drew attention to the recommended conditions.


Commissioner Lentz commented that the fence already exists, and he asked if the applicant had obtained a permit before construction.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the applicant assumed that the fence would not require a building permit.  He said the building official did determine that the additional barbed wire would not increase the wind load on the fence and waived the permit requirement.  He clarified that a fence exception from the Planning Department was still necessary because the fence exceeds the 6-foot height limitation.


Commissioner Lentz asked how conditions of approval are enforced.  Senior Planner Tune replied that the building permit is the usual enforcement vehicle; he noted that in this case, the City would have to go through a legal enforcement process to obtain a court order.


Chairperson Maturo asked where the storage space will be located.  Senior Planner Tune said that as one of the conditions of approval, the applicant will have to physically delineate the storage area on the site.


Chairperson Maturo opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Kevin Fitzpatrick, representing the applicant, offered to answer questions from Commissioners.


Commissioner Lentz questioned the need for barbed wire on top of the fence.  Mr. Fitzpatrick said the proposed fence matches the existing fence around the rear of the City pump station.  He noted the barbed wire provides additional security for the area where construction equipment and materials will be stored.


Commissioner Hunter asked about the possibility of adding some shrubbery.  Mr. Fitzpatrick confirmed that the applicant had no problem with landscaping.  Commissioner Parker noted that native plants would be best.


Chairperson Maturo asked if the applicant would be willing to remove the barbed wire from the entire fence.  Mr. Fitzpatrick confirmed a willingness to comply with this condition if required.  He noted the applicant is thinking about moving the storage area to the interior of the parcel.


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter moved, seconded by Commissioner Munir, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Hunter said he was willing to approve the exception, if the applicant was willing to plant shrubbery to soften the façade of the fence.


Commissioner Lentz recommended requiring removal of the barbed wire.  Chairperson Maturo observed that a designated interior area would eliminate the need for barbed wire around the exterior.


Commissioner Hunter pointed out that a fence exception would still be needed for the posts exceeding 6 feet.  Commissioners expressed willingness to grant a fence exception for a 7-foot fence, as long as the barbed wire top is removed from the front and along the trail.


Commissioner Parker encouraged the applicant to plant as much shrubbery and landscaping as possible.  She questioned whether there were any practical alternatives to barbed wire.


Mr. Fitzpatrick stated that the applicant would prefer to keep as much barbed wire as possible for security reasons.


Senior Planner Tune advised that the City Engineer has been requiring fences higher than 6 feet for properties along the trail to discourage trespassing.  After some discussion, Commissioners agreed that 7 feet seemed reasonable for this site.


Commissioner Lentz recommended that the applicant designate a separate secured interior storage area for equipment and materials.  


Mr. Fitzpatrick said the property currently had only one fence around the outside.  He confirmed the applicant’s willingness to remove most of the barbed wire.


Commissioner Hunter recommended keeping the barbed wire along the side adjacent to the City’s pump station, the south border, and the rear, and removing it from the front and trail side.  Commissioners expressed support for this approach.


Commissioner Hunter moved to grant the 7-foot fence exception and require replacement of the barbed wire with other materials along the street and trail sides.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Munir and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF 


Associate Planner Johnson advised that there were no items for the June 26 meeting agenda; he suggested canceling that meeting and adjourning to the next regular meeting on July 10.


Associate Planner Johnson noted that although the Commission had previously discussed canceling its August meetings, Community Development Director Prince learned that Freedman, Tung, and Bottomley, the City’s design consultants, might be ready to make a presentation on the Sierra Point design guidelines sometime in August.


Commissioner Hunter reviewed the Commission’s summer meeting schedule.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Hunter commented he was pleased with the good turnout at the June 11 joint meeting on Baylands alternatives.  He said 14 of the total of 15 Commissioners and Committee members were present, and the meeting provided an opportunity to interact with members of the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission and Open Space and Ecology Committee.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Munir, to cancel the Regular Meeting of June 26 and adjourn to the next Regular Meeting of July 10, 2008.  The motion was unanimously approved and the meeting was adjourned at 9:30 p.m.

________________________________
______________________________

Tim Tune, Senior Planner


Theresa Maturo, Chairperson

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

